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 LBBS BLUEBIRDER OF THE YEAR 2010 

 

On October 23, 1010, Mildred Hyde, Monroe was honored as ñBluebirder of The Year at 

the annual meeting which took place at the Biedenharn Museum and Gardens Education 

Center, Monroe, LA. Mildred monitors and maintains three trails in these locations: her 

home place in Catahoula Parish south of Harrisonburg, Black Bayou National Wildlife 

Refuge, Monroe and the Leo Terzia Memorial Trail on the grounds of the LA Dept. of 

Agriculture and Forestry, Monroe. 
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From The Perch 

By: 

Margaret Kemp 

President 

Photo By: 

Wendell Long 

Waynesville, OH 
 

 

    On October 23rd we converged on 

Monroe for our annual meeting. It was the 

first time we had a meeting without 

Evelyn. We missed both Evelyn and Sheryl 

but somehow we managed to pull it off. 

Sheryl is doing better and Evelyn is 

somewhat relaxed. In addition, Carolyn 

and Randy Martin, Many,  made it to 

Monroe, but did not make it to the meeting. 

Their grandson had a reaction to an 

antibiotic and they spent time in the ER. 

Everyone pitched in and the meeting 

flowed nicely. Marilynn Lewis presided at 

the registration  table and it went smoothly.  

The food served by the refreshment 

committee was delicious. Mary Jane 

Shearer steered the business meeting well.  

     Mildred Hyde was named bluebirder of 

the year for all of her good work for 

bluebirds through the years. Emily Winners 

and Gladys Ford were awarded certificates 

for their amazing work with bluebirds in 

Lecompte and surrounding areas. The 

Hodges Garden crew, Carolyn and Randy 

Martin, Cris Gary, Hill Kemp and I 

received certificates also for their work 

with the trail there.  

     James Dean gave a humorous and 

informative talk on how to foil the 

ubiquitous chicken snake. I think Mr. Dean 

is a formidable enemy of this snake.  Over 

the years he has developed a system to 

keep these predators out of his boxes. 

Make sure you see the photo in this 

newsletter. 

     Mary Jane Shearer gave excellent 

handouts on native trees which are good 

for our feathered friends. She has a wealth 

of information on native plants which she 

shared in her presentation to us. 
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OFFICERS AND MEMBERS OF THE 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

President: Margaret Kemp, Many   

1st V/P: Tom Allen, Oak Ridge 

2nd V/P: Kenny Kleinpeter 

Sec/Treas: John Tidwell, Monroe    

Recording Secretary/Public Relations: 

Evelyn Cooper, Delhi 

Historian: Alethea, Mandeville 

BOARD MEMBERS 

M.J. Shearer , Tucker, GA 

Sheryl Bassi , Leland, MS          

Mildred Hyde, Monroe 

Yvonne Bordelon, Covington 

Sylvia Kidder, Many 

Madeline Rogers, Baton Rouge 

Emily Winners, Lecompte 

Marilynn Lewis, Ruston 

Carolyn Martin, Many 

Dorothy Gammel, Denham Springs 

 

OBSERVERS ON THE BOARD 

Gov. Mike Foster, Franklin 

Gabrielle Hebert, New Iberia 

Alton Puckett, Lake Charles 

Randy Martin, Many 

Hill Kemp, Many 

 

www.labayoubluebirdsociety.org. 

LIFETIME MEMBER  
Alethea Brown, Mandeville, is our newest 

LBBS lifetime member. Thanks to Alethea 

for all she does to support LBBS! 

No rain yet but despite a searing summer, a 

warm and dry fall, winter is on the way. So 

now is the time to repair, replace, and ready 

our boxes for the cold weather ahead. We will 

be repairing, replacing, adding and moving 

boxes at Hodges this year. Our bluebirds need 

shelter for the winter so letôs all get out there 

and go to work.  Margaret Kemp, President 



 On August 3, 2010, Former Gov. 

Mike Foster, Franklin, LA, who is our most 

southern located LBBS member, called me 

saying while doing a last nest box cleaning, 

one of his helpers had found a different 

looking nest and eggs. From what he 

described on the phone, I laid odds it was a 

bluebird nest and eggs. He sent pictures to 

me and it was confirmed. He stated that he 

had not seen any activity in at least a month 

and you all can remember the wretched heat 

during that time.  

 

 This is the second season at Oak 

Lawn Bluebird Trail, and I could hear the 

disappointment in Gov. Fosterôs voice when 

he had no bluebird takers on this yearôs 

second cycle.. I was as anxious too. That 

changed this year. It took a minute for me to 

absorb this finding and then the reality that 

he really had Bluebirds this year came 

through. Wow! I remember that I used the 

phrase ñif you put the boxes up, they will 

comeò in the article I wrote about the trail 

when it was first established. . The article 

appeared in newspapers all over the state 

and other places in the nation. Well, the 

Bluebirds did not let me down and we are 

excited about a new season that is only a 

few months away! 

 

 The female had abandoned the nest, 

but just seeing and knowing there were 

takers was quite thrilling! 

 

 The grounds at Oak Lawn are the 

perfect habitat for cavity nesters. The first 

season they hosted Prothonotary Warblers 

and Carolina Chickadees. 

 

 Show at left are pictures of the eggs 

and nests on the beautiful grounds of Oak 

Lawn. 

Photo by: Gov. Mike Foster 
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 LBBS Bluebirder of The Year 

 

The late Leo Terzia, Monroe, LA was 

instrumental in getting Mildred interested 

in bluebirds and LBBS.  She also joined 

the North American Bluebird Society by 

recommendation of Mr. Terzia. 

 Mildred is a dedicated supporter of 

LBBS and has served on the board for 

several years.  She helps coordinate the 

refreshments for all the statewide 

meetings.  
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 Lower picture: Mary Jane Shearer, 

Tucker, GA, gave a wonderful presentation 

on Planting For The Birds and Plants For 

Bluebirds. She also gave information about 

invasive plants and those not suitable for 

Bluebirds. 

 Mary Jane conducted the meeting 

in the absence of Evelyn Cooper due to an 

emergency illness in the family. 

 Thank you MJ, and the Bluebirds 

and all native cavity nesters thank you! 

Photos of the annual meeting by Jack 

Hoover, West Monroe and Hill Kemp, 

Many 

CARD OF THANKS  
Dear Bluebird Friends: 

 Thank you all so much for thinking of me during my illness. Your prayers, calls, 

notes and good thoughts mean the world to me. I truly love the bluebird perfume bottle 

that the attendees at the annual meeting sent to me. The card from everyone lifted my 

spirits. Iôm looking forward to seeing everyone next year at the meeting! 

Thanks again,  

Sheryl Cooper Bassi 



             

               

  

                                            

Marilynn Lewis, (right), Ruston helps Terry Johnson, Longview, TX register. 

 

Hill and Margaret Kemp, Many, accept Certificate of Appreciationò 

awards for themselves, Randy and Carolyn Martin, Many, and Cris Gary, 

Zwolle. 
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Door prizes are always fun as you can see! 



 

 

James Dean, Marion, demonstrates to the group his latest invention to stop long snakes 

that can stand on their tails on his trail. He has battled this problem for quite a number of 

years and says this seems to be working now for him. Kudos to our bluebirders for such 

ingenuity! 
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Left to right: Gladys Ford and Emily Winners, Lecompte receive their Certificates of 

Appreciation presented by Mary Jane Shearer, Tucker, GA.  LBBS members described 

Emily and Gladys as ñan awesome duoò!!! 



PREVENTING HYPOTHERMIA 

By: Bet Zimmerman, Woodstock, CT 

 

In the spring, there are sometimes extended 

periods of cold, wet weather.  This can be a 

serious problem for survival of bluebird 

nestlings. Smaller  hatchings cannot regulate 

their temperature.  Larger nestlings may 

also be at risk because the  mother canôt 

cover them completely to keep them warm.  

Also, the mother is out getting food (harder 

to find in cold wet weather) and getting wet 

and bringing dampness into the box during 

feeding. This situation can also be fatal for 

young tree swallows as their parents are 

aerial feeders.  Some people feel we should 

let nature take its course, and allow for 

survival of the fittest.  However, for those 

with only a few bluebirds in their area, each 

nestling is precious. There are a few  things 

you can TRY to help out nestlings in this 

situation. 

 * Prevent water from entering the box: 

 * Make sure the box is facing away 

from prevailing winds so water doesnôt 

blow inside. 

 *  Put the drip edge (groove 

underneath roof or piece of wood to direct 

water away from entrance hole) and a large 

overhanging roof on your boxes. 

 Make sure cracks are sealed so water 

is not getting inside the box. 

 *  Do not use an open-topped/

Bauldry nest box. 

 * When nesting season is over,  

smear DAP clear silicone caulk on the roof 

and even on the box exterior to waterproof 

it. (It should dry for at least a week before 

use). 

Monitor quickly: donôt let babies get 

chilled or wet. Avoid monitoring during 

nasty weather, but if youôre concerned 

about babies, it is better to quickly check 

them than to find corpses later.  If there 

are concerns, some experienced 

monitors will check boxes even after 

day 12, being very careful to prevent 

premature fledging. 

Conôt on  page 9 
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This is what my bird boxes looked like 

February 2010.  Even though we donôt 

normally have snow and ice every year, 

the temperatures get even lower than it 

was the day of this snow and ice that stuck 

for two days. When we have long periods 

of rain and strong winds and the temps are 

cold on the first cycle, it makes it hard for 

parents to find enough foods for their 

nestlings and themselves. The female can 

leave the nest for too long a period  

looking for food and the babies can get 

hypothermia and die.  Stuffing foam 

rubber in the vent holes and sealing any 

cracks in the walls will help a lot. Boxes 

warp from sitting out in the extreme heat 

and cold. I had some that needed caulking 

this season. You can find it in any of the 

hardware stores or  places like Loweôs or 

Home Depot. It is not a hard job to do and 

is worth the time. Now is the time of year 

to get the boxes ready. The Bluebirds will 

be checking the boxes seriously in January 

in Louisiana. After the first cycle is over, I 

remove the foam rubber from the vent 

holes on the sides under the roofs. A 

larger roof does wonders. We recommend 

12 x 12ò. 

Evelyn 



Conôt from page 8 

Preventing Hypothermia 

 

Do a nest change: 

 * If nest is soaked, change it out. Itôs  

a good idea to keep some dry grass or pine 

needles (or bag of Timothy hay) on hand for 

this purpose. 

 * If bluebirds are feeding 

earthworms out of desperation, the nest may 

get gunked up with ñfecal glueò.  They also 

may not have time to clean out all the fecal 

sacs.  Again, a nest change is in order. 

 * Offering  meal worms:  I think this 

can make a difference between life and 

death. I have not lost any broods when 

feeding meal wormsï itôs nothing Iôve 

tested scientifically, but I figure itôs worth it 

(I have so few bluebirds nesting that every 

one counts!) During wet cold weather, the 

female must brood  more to keep the 

nestlings warm, and thus have less time to 

hunt for food. 

Insulate box: 

 * Consider using Mortite (removable 

rope caulk), or Velcro-ed vent covers to 

temporarily close up ventilation holes. 

 *  Cut up 1/2ò foil backed insulation 

and duct tape it to the outside of the nest 

box? (Editorôs note: I do not recommend 

using duct tape on nest boxes) Remove after 

cold weather is over. Or try making double 

walled nest boxes with a layer of foiled 

backed insulation between the interior and 

exterior walls. 

Clean out box if nesting fails:  If the 

babies do pass away, clean the box out 

immediately to encourage another 

brood. Bury the babies, and put the nest 

in the trash to avoid attracting predators.  

You may want to use a dilute (10%) 

solution of Clorox spray in the box, let it 

air out until it is dry, and close it up to 

get it ready for another try. 

 
 

If babies are lost, donôt beat yourself up.  

Itôs part of the harsh reality of nature. Many 

pairs will go on to successfully nest again. 

Article By: Bet Zimmerman 

www.sialis.org 
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  Photo By: Evelyn Cooper 

I donôt feed meal worms, several reasons 

being; meal worms do not supply all the 

necessary nutrients and need added 

vitamins and minerals. I provide the 

banquet mix I concocted. It is easy to 

make and no hassle ordering and storing 

meal worms and buying vitamins, etc. 

I use half and half (any amount such as 2 

cups of each) crunchy peanut butter and 

lard (not shortening). I add alternately 

yellow corn meal and dry quick cooking 

oats and keep adding and stirring until the 

mixture is not glistening. It is a crumbly 

mixture and that is how they love it. My 

Bluebirds also eat stewed, chopped 

raisins. I have Pine Warblers, Chipping 

Sparrows, White Throated Sparrows and 

Tuffed Titmouse to dine at the table along 

with Cardinals, Red-Bellied Woodpeckers 

and Blue Jays.  

Evelyn  



IF they are. then you should be good to go 

for the season. Sandy had a fellow worker 

who turned on the furnace this past week 

for the first time, smelled smoke a little 

later and opened up the closet door to see 

g a s  f l a m e s 

coming out the front of the furnace. 

     

 Check and clean your AC/heater filters, 

replace the batteries on the smoke 

detectors and get a Carbon Monoxide 

detector if you do not already have one. 

     The recent severe hail storm across 

parts of our area can also beat down the 

thin aluminum rain caps over water heater 

and furnace flue pipes and seal them off. 

     

 Check the clothes dryer exhaust covers 

and pipes coming through the walls of 

your house! IF these are not opening and 

shutting easily then mice and rats 

can enter the house and get into the fan 

cage inside the clothes dryer. 

Keith Kridler 

 

Photo at right: Left: Jon Witherington, Park Ranger at the Lake DôArbonne State Park 

chats James Dean, Marion, LA at the meeting. 
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Warning About Fire Hazards Caused By Birds 

By: Keith Kridler, Mt. Pleasant, TX 

Sandy's (my wife)  uncle had his clothes 

dryer quit drying clothes and I found a 

Bewick's Wren had flown up under the 

roof cap for this dryer that vented the 

exhaust air up through his attic and roof 

creating a dangerous fire hazard 

and at the very least it cost a LOT more 

money to  d r y h i s  c lo thes . 

 

I have also had a few calls where owls 

and wood ducks have nested down 

inside masonry or brick fire place 

chimneys leaving behind feathers, old 

unhatched eggs and these can/could be a 

potential plug in the chimney 

causing a lot of smoke to enter the house 

o n  t h e  f i r s t  b u r n i n g . 

 

Mud Daubers and paper wasps can 

completely block the smaller 3 inch 

d i a m e t e r 

flue exhausts on these newer high 

efficiency gas fired furnaces, especially 

those with electronic starts or sparks. The 

older furnaces with the pilot 

lights burning all summer will normally 

stop wasps and mud daubers from 

nesting in the flue pipes and also these 

had larger diameter flue pipe. 

 

Be SURE the first time you fire up the 

fire place or turn on your gas fired 

furnace that you OPEN the closet door to 

the furnace and MAKE sure that when 

it fires up for the first time that the 

exhaust gases are going up the chimney.  



 

Photo By: Rebecca Perere, Walker, LA 

BIRDBATHS  

 It is just as important to keep filled, cleaned birdbaths in the winter as it is any 

other time of the year. The birds need and love clean water and enjoy bathing in very 

cold weather.  

 

 In parts of the country where there is a lot of freezing weather, many people 

purchase heated birdbaths. On occasion, mine has frozen, but when the temperature 

got just above freezing, we thawed it out and immediately the birds were bathing. 

 

 Keeping the birdbath clean is of utmost importance. It is for the birds health 

and also it is no secret that they prefer fresh, clean water. They flock to it. One way I 

have found to keep mine clean with no hassle is to put a piece of copper tubing in the 

bottom of the birdbath. It keeps the slimy stuff away. Some folks including me have 

tried pennies with copper, but they donôt do the job as well as the copper tubing. I 

periodically wash it with a mild solution of Clorox. I use a nozzled hose and spray the 

birdbath thoroughly. 

 

 One important thing to remember when filling the birdbath, Bluebirds will shy 

away from water that is deeper than two inches. It is best to purchase a shallow one for 

them. One of mine is pretty deep, so I have to be careful not to go over the two inches 

when filling it. 
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LOUISIANA BAYOU BLUEBIRD SOCIETY 

MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION FORM 

www.labayoubluebirdsociety.org 

1222 Cook Road 

Delhi, LA  71232 

 

{  }  New Member {  } Renewal  

NAME:______________________________________________ 

ADDRESS:___________________________________________ 

CITY:_______________________________________________ 

STATE & ZIP:________________________________________ 

E-MAIL & TELEPHONE:_______________________________ 

{   } Individual---------------------------$   7.50 

{   } Family-------------------------------$ 15.00 

{   } Lifetime-----------------------------$250.00 

{   }Organization-----------------------$  25.00 

{   }Small Business--------------------$   25.00 

{   } Corporation-----------------------$100.00 

{   } Donation---------------------------$________ 

 

Your cancelled check will be your receipt. 

LBBS is recognized as a 501  (c) (3) charitable organization and contributions are 
tax deductible as allowed by law. 

 

 

 

An Affiliate of the North American Bluebird Society  

www.nabluebirdsociety.org  to join or call 662.628.1626  

(LBBS members get a discount price)  

 

 

http://www.labayoubluebirdsociety.org

